

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Water Research

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/watres



Review

Microalgal bioremediation of emerging contaminants - Opportunities and challenges



Donna L. Sutherland*, Peter J. Ralph

University of Technology Sydney, Climate Change Cluster, Ultimo, NSW, 2007, Australia

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 4 April 2019 Received in revised form 21 June 2019 Accepted 26 July 2019 Available online 27 July 2019

Keywords:
Emerging contaminants
Bioadsorption
Biodegradation
Aquatic pollution
Microalgal treatment systems

ABSTRACT

Emerging contaminants (ECs) are primarily synthetic organic chemicals that have a focus of increasing attention due to either increased awareness of their potential risks to humans and aquatic biota, or only recently been detected in the aquatic environment or drinking water supplies, through improved analytical techniques. Many ECs have no regulatory standards due to the lack of information on the effects of chronic exposure. Pharmaceuticals, personal care products, pesticides and flame retardants are some of the most frequently detected ECs in aquatic environments, with over 200 individual compounds identified, to date. Current wastewater treatment is ineffective at removing ECs and there is a vital need for the development of efficient, cost-effective EC treatment systems that can be applied to a range of scales and wastewater types.

Microalgae have demonstrated potential for detoxifying organic and inorganic pollutants, with a number of large-scale wastewater treatment microalgal technologies already developed. There are three main pathways that microalgae can bioremediate ECs; bioadsorption, bio-uptake and biodegradation. Microalgal bioadsorption occurs when ECs are either adsorbed to cell wall components, or onto organic substances excreted by the cells, while bio-uptake involves the active transport of the contaminant into the cell, where it binds to intracellular proteins and other compounds. Microalgal biodegradation of ECs involves the transformation of complex compounds into simpler breakdown molecules through catalytic metabolic degradation. Biodegradation provides one of the most promising technologies for the remediation of contaminants of concern as it can transform the contaminant to less toxic compounds rather than act as a biofilter. Further research is needed to exploit microalgal species for EC bioremediation properties, such as increased bioadsorption, enhanced biodegrading enzymes and optimised growth conditions. When coupled with nutrient removal, microalgal treatment of EC can be a cost-effective viable option for the reduction of contaminant pollution in waterways.

Crown Copyright © 2019 Published by Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

Contents

1.	Background	. 2			
2.	Microalgal bioremediation mechanisms				
	Microalgal bioadsorption of emerging contaminants				
	3.1. Microalgal bioadsorption research opportunities				
4.	Microalgal bio-uptake of emerging contaminants				
	4.1. Bio-uptake research opportunities				
5.	Microalgal biodegradation				
	5.1. Microalgal-assisted bacterial biodegradation	. 7			
	5.2. Microalgal biodegradation research opportunities	. 8			
6.	6. Photodegradation and volatilisation				
	6.1. Photodegradation research opportunities	C			

E-mail addresses: Donna.Sutherland@uts.edu.au (D.L. Sutherland), Peter.Ralph@uts.edu.au (P.J. Ralph).

^{*} Corresponding author.

7.	Full-scale systems	9
8.	Other research opportunities	9
	Conclusions	
	Declaration of interest	. 11
	Acknowledgements	11
	References	

1. Background

Water quality management for the protection of aquatic and human health values has traditionally focused on nutrients, suspended sediment, heavy metals and human pathogens (Pal et al., 2014). However, in recent years, there have been increasing concerns over the presence of emerging contaminants (EC) in aquatic environments and their associated risks and impacts to both aquatic ecosystems and human health. ECs are primarily synthetic organic chemicals that have, while present in the environment for some time, only recently been detected due to either improved analytical techniques or increased awareness of their risks (Escapa et al., 2015; Ahmed et al., 2017; Tran et al., 2018). ECs are described as substances that either have no current, or have emerging and evolving regulatory standards and they could potentially cause deleterious effects to the aquatic environment, or humans, at environmentally relevant concentrations (US-EPA, 2008).

Most ECs enter waterways via human-mediated routes including direct discharge of raw, or treated municipal wastewater streams, landfill leachate, urban and rural surface and groundwater runoff, or from industrial waste discharge (Tran and Gin, 2017; Ali et al., 2018; Tran et al., 2018). Municipal wastewater treatment plants have been shown to contribute the most continual and EC rich discharge into the aquatic environment, with the number of specific ECs reported in wastewater discharge ranging from 25 to 200 compounds (Wang et al., 2016; Tran and Gin, 2017; Villar-Navarro et al., 2018). However, these numbers are likely to increase with improved analytical techniques and industrial application of newly created compounds that will become new ECs.

ECs typically fall into several broad categories including pharmaceuticals, personal care products, illicit drugs, artificial sweeteners, pesticides, plasticisers and flame retardants (Petrie et al., 2015; Norvill et al., 2016; Tran et al., 2018). Pharmaceuticals, pesticides and personal care products are the most frequently detected ECs in aquatic habitats due to both their high use and high solubility (Rykowska and Wasiak, 2015; Manamsa et al., 2016; Bai et al., 2018). However, both the number and concentration of different ECs present in the waterways is dependent on the socio-economic composition of the community contributing to the EC discharges (Tran et al., 2018). While pharmaceuticals and personal care products (PCP) in aquatic environments are often reported at low concentrations, their presence in both aquatic environments and drinking water supplies is of concern for both human and ecosystem health (WHO, 2011; Rodriguez-Narvaez et al., 2017). Types of pharmaceutical and PCP compounds frequently reported in the aquatic environment include human and veterinary antibiotics, antimicrobial agents, neuroactive drugs, hormones, painkiller medication, sunscreens, insect repellents and fragrances (Norvill et al., 2016, Xiong et al., 2018a). Concerns regarding these compounds as ECs include the potential effects of endocrine disruptors and hormones on the life stages of aquatic biota, as well as the development of antibiotic resistance genes from chronic exposure to antibiotic and antimicrobial agents, which can enter food chains and infect humans (Petrie et al., 2015; Tran et al., 2018, Xiong et al., 2018a). Studies have shown that continuous exposure to low, subtoxic concentrations of certain PCPs has resulted in endocrine, developmental, and epigenetic disruption to aquatic organisms and direct impact on human health (Wilkinson et al., 2016; Ebele et al., 2017).

Pesticides and other agri-chemicals are used widely in both urban and rural environments. Their high application rate, high mobility and persistence in soils results in the transport of these ECs into waterways via runoff and percolation (Loague et al., 1990; Pal et al., 2014). Pesticides have been known to negatively impact ecosystem function and biodiversity values as well as bioaccumulation into aquatic organisms, disrupting the food chain and posing a potential risk to human health (Rodriguez-Narvaez et al., 2017; Knillmann et al., 2018; Machado and Soares, 2018). However, for many of the ECs detected in the aquatic environment, the lack of ecotoxic and ecological data means that their potential ecological risks are not understood (Bai et al., 2018).

Many reports cite EC concentrations typically in the nanogram to low micrograms per litre range in wastewater, surface water, groundwater and drinking water, but some contaminants, such as the antibiotic ciprofloxacin and per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) have been reported as high as milligrams and grams per litre range, respectively (Nakayama et al., 2019; Kelly and Brooks, 2018). While ECs are not currently regulated, public concern regarding their presence in the environment has led to the development of interim aquatic guidelines for a number of ECs, including, but not limited to, nitrophenols, PFAS, carbamazepine and ibuprofen (SCHER, 2011; Petrie et al., 2015; ANZECC, 2018; CCME, 2018) and priority pollutant lists have been developed by the European Union Water Framework Directive and the United States Environment Protection Agency. However, one of the challenges that regulators, waterbody managers and other stakeholders face when considering the impacts of ECs is a scarcity of published information on the effects of long-term exposure to these compounds and their metabolites on aquatic biota and human health.

Conventional wastewater treatment plants (WWTP) are not currently designed to sufficiently treat and remove ECs from the influent. While partial removal of some ECs from the wastewater occurs through adsorption onto activated sludge (Guerra et al., 2014) relatively high concentrations of ECs still remain in the effluent leaving the WWTP (Tran and Gin, 2017; Ali et al., 2018). Furthermore, disposal of the EC-laden sludge onto land, such is common practice for many WWTPs, may result in ECs percolating into groundwater or surface runoff as the sludge degrades, thus resulting in further contamination of new environments. A number technologies, such as chemical precipitation, solvent extraction, constructed treatment wetlands, electrocoagulation and anaerobic bed reactors have been trialled for the treatment and removal of ECs in wastewater (Lee et al., 2012; Lladó et al., 2016). However, these methods are often ineffective, particularly at dilute concentrations, or the construction and operation costs make implementation of some of these options cost prohibitive (Marchal et al., 2013; Ali et al., 2018).

Due to the rising number of ECs, their persistence in the

environment, and bioaccumulation in the food web, as well as potential adverse ecological and human health effects, there is a growing need for cost-effective mitigation technologies that can be applied to a range of ECs, across a range of industrial scales. Using microalgae to treat emerging contaminants provides an opportunity to meet the needs of enhanced wastewater treatment. Here we review the opportunities and challenges for the use of microalgal-based technologies for the bioremediation of ECs.

2. Microalgal bioremediation mechanisms

Over the last several decades, the use of microalgae for the bioremediation of nutrients, such as nitrogen, phosphorus and carbon, from various wastewater streams has been successfully demonstrated at a range of scales (Sutherland et al., 2018). Microalgal-based wastewater treatment systems were shown to have lower capital and operational costs, provide natural disinfection and be more efficient for remediating nutrient pollution compared to traditional wastewater treatment systems (Benemann, 2008; Craggs et al., 2012). When coupled with wastewater treatment, microalgae have the potential to provide cost-effective remediation of ECs. Another advantage of using microalgae for bioremediation is the ability to recover resources for beneficial re-use through biorefinery of the microalgal/bacterial biomass for a range of both high-value and low-value products, such as fertiliser, algal plastics and fibres, or protein-rich feed (Sutherland et al., 2018). While the potential for microalgae to detoxify organic and inorganic pollutants has been well documented over the last 30 years, only recently has attention been paid to the use of microalgae for bioremediation of the current ECs. Coupling nutrient removal with EC bioremediation further improves the cost-efficiency of microalgal-based for wastewater treatment, while further protecting the environment through the removal of ECs. The potential mechanisms for microalgal bioremediation of ECs by are discussed below.

3. Microalgal bioadsorption of emerging contaminants

Bioadsorption by microalgal cells occurs when compounds are either adsorbed to cell wall components, or onto organic substances (such as extracellular polysaccharides (EPS)) that are excreted by the cell into the surrounding environment (Kaplan, 2013; Saavedra et al., 2018). This passive process is a nonmetabolic interaction between the contaminant and the negatively charged microalgal cell wall, or secretions (both collectively termed cell surfaces), exhibits some chemical affinity for the positively charged contaminant. The ability of an EC to adsorb onto microalgal cell surfaces is dependent on the chemical structure of the EC. Hydrophobic, cationic ECs are actively attracted toward the microalgal cell surface through electrostatic interactions, whereas hydrophilic ECs are repelled (Xiong et al., 2017a). Once at the cell surface, the amount of EC that can be adsorbed is determined by the area and chemistry of the cell surface (Norvill et al., 2016). The microalgal cell surfaces contain a range of functional groups such as carboxyl, hydroxyl, sulphate and other charged groups which differ in affinity and specificity for various organic and inorganic compounds (Campbell et al., 1997; Dönmez et al., 1999; Hansda & Kumar 2016). Bioadsorption includes a number of chemical processes at the cell surface that may include adsorption reactions, ion exchange reactions with functional groups on the microalgal surface, surface complexation reactions, chelation and microprecipitation (Dönmez et al., 1999; Schmitt et al., 2001). The rate, or thermodynamics, of the adsorption process is determined by the physico-chemical properties of the immediate environment, including temperature, redox and pH.

Microalgal bioadsorption technologies have been well document in scientific literature over the last decade, with the main focus being on heavy metal removal (e.g Ibuot et al., 2019). However, with an increasing awareness of ECs, there has been an increase in the number of published studies on bioadsorption of ECs by microalgae, with 27% of studies featured in Table 1 showing adsorption to be at least partially involved in the treatment of 16 ECs, where removal mechanisms had been identified. However, reported rates for adsorption of ECs have been variable, with adsorption rates reported to be from 0 to 100%. For example, de Wilt et al. (2016) found that adsorption rates for six pharmaceutical drugs onto the cell surface of the green microalga Chlorella sorokiniana, were <20%. Similarly, Peng et al. (2014a) reported approximately 10% adsorption rate of the hormones progesterone and norgestrel by Scenedesmus obliquus and Chlorella pyrenoidosa. In contrast, Ali et al. (2018) reported microalgal bioadsorption rate of 91% (Scenedesmus obliquus) for tramadol, while Guo et al. (2016) microalgal bioadsorption rates of 100% (Chlorella sp., Chlamydomonas sp., Mychonastes sp.) for 7-amino cephalosporanie acid (Table 1). One explanation for the reported low adsorption rates for those pharmaceuticals studied by Peng et al. (2014a) and de Wilt et al. (2016) were that the compounds were water soluble, or hydrophilic. Hydrophilic compounds are anionic (negatively charged) and have low bioadsorption affinity values with microalgal cells due to the cells also being negatively charged. In contrast, lipophilic pharmaceuticals, which are cationic, have high bioadsorption affinity values with microalgae. For example, Gojkovic et al. (2019) found average microalgal bioadsorption rates >70% for the lipophilic pharmaceuticals, Biperiden, Trihexyphenidyl, Clomipramine and Amitriptyline, whereas the hydrophilic pharmaceuticals, Fluconazole, Trimetoprim, Codeine, Carbamazepine, Oxazepam and Tramadol, had low (0–20%) bioadsorption rates.

One of the challenges with microalgal bioadsorption is that the process is non-selective, meaning that, in the case where multiple contaminants are present, binding sites may become saturated with non-target contaminants that may also present in the wastewater. The presence of other contaminants may also interfere with the adsorption rate of the contaminant of concern, regardless of the availability of binding sites on the cell wall.

As bioadsorption is a non-metabolic process, binding of ECs onto the microalgal surface occurs on both living and non-living microalgal cell surfaces, because most of the cell receptors for the contaminant remain viable even after the cell has died (Choi and Lee, 2015). The use of non-living microalgal biomass as a bioadsorption agent has several advantages over living microalgae including: the non-living microalgae is not subject to any contaminant toxicity limitations; with the aid of a suitable desorbing agent, the bioadsorbed EC can be desorbed and microalgal biomass can be reused; operational costs, including the need for growth media, are substantially reduced as there is no requirement to maintain viable microalgal cultures (Mane et al., 2011, Dixit and Singh, 2014). Regardless of whether living or nonliving microalgae are used, bioadsorption provides a potential treatment option for some hydrophobic, cationic ECs. However, further research is needed to not only identify which ECs would be most suitable for microalgal bioadsorption treatment technologies but also in optimising the bioadsorption process for the contaminant of concern in order to industrialise the process.

3.1. Microalgal bioadsorption research opportunities

Opportunities for improving microalgal adsorption technologies for EC bioremediation include bioprospecting for species that have a high affinity for the target EC, preferentially adsorbing it onto the cell surface, essentially acting as 'hyper-adsorbents' or 'hyper-

Table 1
Removal efficiency of a range of emerging contaminants by microalgae.

Removal efficiency of a 1	range of emerging contaminants by microalgae.	
Emerging contaminant	Microalgal species (percentage removal efficiency)	Pathways
17 α-Boldenone	Mixed consortia (82) ¹	Not determined
17 β-Boldenone	Mixed consortia (75-86) ¹	Not determined
17 α -Estradiol	Scenedesmus dimorphus (85) ²	Biodegradation
17 β-Estadiol	Chlamydomonas reinhardtii (100)³, Desmodesmus subspicatus (95)³, Nannochloris sp. (60)⁴, Selenastrum capricornutum (88)³	Bioadsorption, bio-uptake and biodegradation
17 α-Ethynylestradiol	Chlamydomonas reinhardtii (100) ³ , Desmodesmus subspicatus (68) ³¹ , Nannochloris sp. (60) ⁴ , Selenastrum capricornutum (60-95) ³	Bioadsorption, bio-uptake and biodegradation
7-amino	Chlorella sp. (100) ⁵ , Chlamydomonas sp. (100) ⁵ , Mychonastes sp. (100) ⁵	Photodegradation and
cephalosporanie acid		bioadsorption
Acetaminophen	Mixed consortia (99)	Not determined
Alprazolam	Mixed consortia (87) ⁷	Not determined
Amitriptyline	Chlorella sorokiniana (68) ³⁰ , Chlorella vulgaris (42) ³⁰ , Chlorella saccharophila (92) ³⁰ , Coelastrella sp. (60) ³⁰ , Coelastrum astroideum (68) ³⁰ , Desmodesmus sp. (37-47) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus sp. (85) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus obliquus (69) ³⁰	
Amoxicillin	Chlorella pyrenoidosa (77) ⁸ , Microcystis aeruginosa (18-31) ⁹	Not determined
Atenolol	Mixed consortia (85-98) ⁷	Not determined
Azithromycin	Mixed consortia (89) ⁷	Not determined
Bisphenol A	Chlamydomonas mexicana (24) ¹⁰ , Chlorella vulgaris (24) ¹⁰	Bio-uptake and biodegradation
Biperiden	Chlorella sorokiniana (35) ³⁰ , Chlorella vulgaris (93) ³⁰ , Chlorella saccharophila (89) ³⁰ , Coelastrum astroideum (9) ³⁰ , Desmodesmus sp. (41-71) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus sp. (53) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus obliquus (48) ³⁰	Bioadsorption
Bupropion	Chlorella sorokiniana (60) ³⁰ , Chlorella vulgaris (82) ³⁰ , Chlorella saccharophila (88) ³⁰ , Coelastrella sp. (89) ³⁰ , Coelastrum astroideum (94) ³⁰ , Desmodesmus sp. (86-90) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus sp. (70) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus obliquus (95) ³⁰	Bioadsorption
Caffeine	Mixed consortia (99) ⁶ , (26-81) ³⁰	Biodegradation
Carbamazepine	Chlamydomonas mexicana $(35)^{11}$, Chlorella sorokiniana $(10-30)^{12}$, Desmodesmus sp. $(71)^{30}$, Nannochloris sp. $(20)^{13}$, Mixed consortia $(4-15)^1$, $(20)^6$, Scenedesmus obliquus $(35)^{11}$	Bioadsorption and Biodegradation
Carbendazim	Mixed consortia (14-30) ¹	Not determined
Cefradine	Chlorella pyrenoidosa (76) ¹⁴ , (23) ⁸	Not determined
Ciprofloxacin	Chlamydomonas mexicana $(13-56)^{11}$, Dictyosphaerium sp. $(11)^{15}$, Nannochloris sp. $(100)^{13}$, Mixed consortia $(20-30)^7$, $(74-79)^1$	
Clarithromycin	Mixed consortia (100) ¹	Not determined
Climbazole	Mixed consortia (30-70) ¹ , Scenedesmus obliquus (88) ¹⁶	Biodegradation
Clofibric acid	Mixed consortia (0-30) ¹ Charlies and in (0-30) ² Charlies and in (0-30) ³ Charlies and in (0-30	Not determined
Clomipramine	Chlorella sorokiniana (96) ³⁰ , Chlorella vulgaris (100) ³⁰ , Chlorella saccharophila (100) ³⁰ , Coelastrella sp. (34) ³⁰ , Desmodesmus sp. (29-42) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus sp. (73) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus obliquus (78) ³⁰	Bioadsorption
Codeine	Chlorella sorokiniana (50) ³⁰ , Chlorella vulgaris (57) ³⁰ , Chlorella saccharophila (42) ³⁰ , Coelastrella sp. (46) ³⁰ ,	Biodegradation and
T. 1. C	Coelastrum astroideum (72) ³⁰ , Desmodesmus sp. (37-80) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus sp. (33) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus obliquus (59) ³⁰	
Diclofenac	Chlorella sorokiniana (30) ¹⁷ , (40-60) ¹² , Chlorella vulgaris (21) ¹⁷ , Mixed consortia (55) ¹⁸ , (92) ⁶	Photodegradation, biodegradation
Diltiazem Diphenhydramine	Mixed consortia (72-77) ⁷ Chlorella sorokiniana (73) ³⁰ , Chlorella vulgaris (98) ³⁰ , Chlorella saccharophila (93) ³⁰ , Coelastrella sp. (87) ³⁰ , Coelastrum astroideum (87) ³⁰ , Desmodesmus sp. (88-92) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus sp. (86) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus obliquus (85) ³⁰	Not determined Biodegradation
Enrofloxacin	Mixed consortia (75-77) ¹	Not determined
Erythromycin	Mixed consortia (75 77) Mixed consortia (85) ⁷ , (63-86) ¹	Not determined
Estriol	Scenedesmus dimorphus $(85)^2$	Biodegradation
Estrone	Mixed consortia (85) ¹ , Scenedesmus dimorphus (85) ²	Biodegradation
Flecainide	Chlorella sorokiniana (71) ³⁰ , Chlorella vulgaris (100) ³⁰ , Chlorella saccharophila (100) ³⁰ , Coelastrella sp. (52) ³⁰ , Coelastrum astroideum (66) ³⁰ , Desmodesmus sp. (72-96) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus sp. (40) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus obliquus (93) ³⁰	Photodegradation
Fluconazol	Desmodesmus sp. (33) ³⁰	Bioadsorption
Fluoxastrobin	Synechococcus sp. ¹⁹	Bioadsorption
Fluxonazole	Mixed consortia (25) ¹	Not determined
Hydrochlorothiazide	Mixed consortia (44-84) ⁷	Not determined
Hydroxyzine	Chlorella sorokiniana (76) ³⁰ , Chlorella vulgaris (93) ³⁰ , Chlorella saccharophila (93) ³⁰ , Coelastrella sp. (80) ³⁰ , Coelastrum astroideum (96) ³⁰ , Desmodesmus sp. (87-100) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus sp. (73) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus obliquus (95) ³⁰	Biodegradation
Ibuprofen	Chlorella sorokiniana (100) ¹² , Nannochloris sp. (40) ¹³ , Navicula sp. (60) ²⁰ , Mixed consortia (98) ⁷ , (99) ⁶	Bio-uptake and biodegradation
Ketoprofen	Mixed consortia (36-85) ⁷	Not determined
Kresoxim-methyl	Mixed consortia ¹⁹	Not determined
Levofloxacin	Chlorella vulgaris (10-90) ²¹	Biodegradation
Lincomycin	Mixed consortia (80) ¹	Not determined
Lorazepam	Mixed consortia (30-60) ¹²	Not determined
Memantine	Chlorella sorokiniana (87) ³⁰ , Chlorella vulgaris (100) ³⁰ , Chlorella saccharophila (100) ³⁰ , Coelastrella sp. (78) ³⁰ , Coelastrum astroideum (73) ³⁰ , Desmodesmus sp. (44-86) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus sp. (92) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus obliquus (86) ³⁰	
Metoprolol Mitrazapine	Chlorella sorokiniana (100) ¹² , Chlamydomonas reinhardtii ¹⁹ , Dictyosphaerium sp. (99) ¹⁵ Chlorella sorokiniana (63) ³⁰ , Chlorella vulgaris (69) ³⁰ , Chlorella saccharophila (80) ³⁰ , Coelastrella sp. (70) ³⁰ ,	Biodegradation Bioadsorption and biodegradation
Naproxen	Coelastrum astroideum (67) ³⁰ , Desmodesmus sp. (55-85) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus sp. (77) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus obliquus (62) ³⁰ Mixed consortia (10-70) ⁷ , (89) ⁶	Biodegradation
Norfloxacin	Mixed consortia (41-53) ¹	Not determined
Norgestrel	Chlorella pyrenoidosa (60) ²² , Scenedesmus obliquus (95) ²²	Biodegradation
Ofloxacin	Mixed consortia $(43-52)^1$, $(66)^7$	Not determined
Orphenadrine	Chlorella sorokiniana (82) ³⁰ , Chlorella vulgaris (100) ³⁰ , Chlorella saccharophila (98) ³⁰ , Coelastrella sp. (78) ³⁰ , Coelastrum astroideum (66) ³⁰ , Desmodesmus sp. (75-82) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus sp. (79) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus obliquus (95) ³⁰	Bioadsorption
Paracetamol	Chlorella sorokiniana (41-69) ¹⁷ , (100) ¹² , Mixed consortia (88-94) ¹	Biodegradation and photodegradation
Paroxetine	Mixed consortia (99) ⁷	Not determined
Progesterone	Chlorella pyrenoidosa (95) ²² , Scenedesmus obliquus (95) ²² , Mixed consortia (83-87) ¹	Biodegradation

Table 1 (continued)

Emerging contaminant	Microalgal species (percentage removal efficiency)	Pathways
Roxithromycin	Mixed consortia (87-94) ¹	Not determined
Salicylic acid	Chlorella sorokiniana (73) ¹⁷ , (93-98) ²³ , Chlorella vulgaris (25) ²⁴ , Mixed consortia (33) ⁷ , (90) ¹⁸ , (97) ¹ , Nannochloris sp. (60) ⁴ , Scenedesmus obliquus (93) ²⁴	Bio-uptake and biodegradation
Salinomycin	Mixed consortia (71-79) ¹	Not determined
Sulfadiazine	Mixed consortia (52-75) ¹	Not determined
Sulfadimethoxine	Mixed consortia (56-78) ¹	Not determined
Sulfamethazine	Mixed consortia (18-48) ¹ , Scenedesmus obliquus (17) ²⁵	Not determined
Sulfamethoxazole	Mixed consortia (0-18) ^{1, 19} , Nannochloris sp. (32) ⁴ , (40) ¹³ , Scenedesmus obliquus (29) ²⁵	Bioadsorption, biodegradation and photodegradation
Sulfapyridine	Mixed consortia (98) ¹	Not determined
Testosterone	Mixed consortia (100) ¹	Not determined
Tetrabromobispheno A	l- Chlorella sphaericum & Scenedesmus quadricauda (98) ²²	Biodegradation
Tetracycline	Chlorella vulgaris (69) ²⁶	Bioadsorption and photodegradation
Tramadol	Dictyosphaerium sp. (57) ¹⁵ , Chlorella vulgaris (51) ³⁰ , Desmodesmus sp. (14-45) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus obliquus (91) ²⁷	Bio-uptake and biodegradation
Triclocarbon	Mixed consortia (81-99) ¹	Not determined
Triclosan	Chlorella pyrenoidosa $(77)^{28}$, Microcystis aeruginosa $(46)^{29}$, Mixed consortia $(31-58)^1$, $(95)^6$, Nannochloris sp. $(72)^{13}$, $(100)^{11}$, $(100)^{32}$	Biodegradation and photodegradation
Trihexyphenidyl	Chlorella sorokiniana (40) ³⁰ , Chlorella vulgaris (100) ³⁰ , Chlorella saccharophila (95) ³⁰ , Coelastrum astroideum (54) ³⁰ , Desmodesmus sp. (63-73) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus sp. (49) ³⁰ , Scenedesmus obliquus (60) ³⁰	Bioadsorption
Trimethoprim	Chlorella sorokiniana (40-60) ¹² , (60) ¹⁷ , Dictyosphaerium sp. (<4) ¹⁵ , Mixed consortia (0-37) ¹	Not determined
Tylosin	Mixed consortia (75) ¹	Not determined

Note = ¹Zhou et al., (2014), ²Zhang et al., (2014), ³Hom-Diaz et al., (2015), Bai and charya (2019), ⁵Guo et al., (2016), ⁶Matamoro et al. 2016, ⁷Hom-Diaz et al., (2017a,b,⁸Li et al., (2015), ⁹Lui et al., (2015), ¹⁰Ji et al., (2014), ¹¹Xiong et al., (2017a), ¹²de Wilt et al., (2016), ¹³Bai and Acharya (2016), ¹⁴Chen et al., (2015), ¹⁵Gentili and Fick (2017), ¹⁶Pan et al., (2018), ¹⁷Escapa et al., (2015), ¹⁸Villar-Navarro et al., (2018), ¹⁹Stravs et al., (2017), ²⁰Ding et al., (2017), ²¹Xiong et al., (2017b), ²²Peng et al., (2014a), ²³Escapa et al., (2017a), ²⁴Escapa et al., (2017b), ²⁵Xiong et al., (2018b), ²⁶de Godos et al., (2012), ²⁷Ali et al., (2018), ²⁸Wang et al., (2013), ²⁹Huang et al., (2016), ³⁰Gojkovic et al., (2019), ³¹Maes et al., (2014), ³²Rühmland et al., (2015).

accumulators'. Species belonging to the genera *Anabaena* (*Dolichospermum*), *Chlorella*, *Cladophora*, *Oscillatoria* and *Scenedesmus* have already demonstrated 'hyper-accumulators' and 'hyper-adsorbents' properties with respect to heavy metal adsorption (Kumar et al., 2016; Bwapwa et al., 2017) and similar properties could potentially exist with these and other microalgal species for a range of ECs. Enhancement of the physico-chemical properties of the immediate adsorption environment, such as optimising pH and temperature for the given species and EC of concern, or stimulation of EPS secretions, may help to facilitate 'hyper-adsorbency' by the microalgae.

Modification of the microalgal cell surface through either physical (e.g. grinding, thermal drying, steaming and lyophilisation) or chemical (e.g. acid and alkaline conditions) pre-treatment processes may also be a viable method for enhancing EC bioadsorption by the microalgae. Ali et al. (2018) demonstrated a 70% higher bioadsorption rate with chemically (0.1 N NaOH) modified microalgal biomass compared to unmodified microalgal biomass for the pharmaceutical drug, tramadol. Increased adsorption rates were a result of chemical modifications of the microalgal cell surfaces that permitted hydrophilic interactions between the hydroxyl and carbonyl functional groups of the cell surface and the amino and carbonyl groups in the molecules (Ali et al., 2018). Similarly, cell surface chemical modification can result in enhanced electrostatic attraction between the EC ions and the cell surface functional groups (such as amines, carboxyls, and hydroxyls) by deprotonation, which increases the negative charge of the cell surface (Bilal et al., 2018). Other mechanisms for enhancing bioadsorption of ECs by microalgae include optimising temperature, optimising algal growth conditions and the exposure time. As bioadsorption is a thermodynamic process, changes in temperature will alter the rate of EC adsorption onto the microalgal cell surface. How temperature affects the adsorption rate will depend on whether the process is endothermic or exothermic. Increased temperature enhances the rate of bioadsorption for endothermic processes but has the opposite effect on exothermic processes., increase in temperature

decreases biosorption in the case of exothermic sorption processes (Zeraatkar et al., 2016). Optimised growth conditions will increase the total numbers of microalgal cells thus increase the total available cell surface area for bioadsorption, while optimised exposure time will enhance the total removal rate of the EC and is dependent on both the hydraulic residence time of the body of water and the thickness of the boundary layer surrounding the cell.

4. Microalgal bio-uptake of emerging contaminants

During bio-uptake, the contaminant is transported through the cell wall into the cell, where it binds to intracellular proteins and other compounds. Bo-uptake of contaminants into the cell occurs over hours to days, and unlike adsorption, it only occurs in living microalgal cells. Microalgal cells can uptake ECs by three major pathways: (1) passive diffusion; (2) passive-facilitated diffusion; or (3) energy-dependent/active uptake, across the cell membrane. Passive diffusion of ECs into the cell does not require any energy exertion from the cell as the EC diffuses through the membrane from a high (external) concentration to a low (internal) concentration. As the cell membrane is hydrophobic, low molecular weight EC that are non-polar and lipid-soluble material may potentially diffuse through the cell membrane, while polar molecules, molecules with high molecular weight and ions cannot pass through passively. Accumulation of the antibiotics triclosan and triclocarban by the filamentous green alga, Cladophora sp. and the anti-epileptic drug carbamazepine by the green alga, Pseudokirchneriella subcapitata, are two examples of ECs bio-uptake through passive cell membrane diffusion (e.g Coogan et al., 2007; Vernouillet et al., 2010). Passive diffusion can also result from changes to the cell membrane permeability as a result of expose to the EC. This process is not mediated by the microalgal cell itself but is a result of either depolarisation or hyperpolarisation of the membrane caused by the EC. Interference with the integrity of the cell membrane by the EC can lead to increased diffusion of the EC, or other contaminants present, into the cell. For example, several of the compounds within the EC family, perfluorinated alkyl acids (PFAAs), have been shown to increase microalgal cell membrane permeability at concentrations well below that which affected cell viability (Liu et al., 2018). Exposure of a cyanobacterium, Anabaena CPB4337, to the PFAAs compounds, perfluorooctano sulphonate (PFOS) and perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) resulted in changed sensitivity to several herbicides, with some herbicides becoming more toxic and some less toxic to the cell (Rodea-Palomares et al., 2015). Passive-facilitated diffusion is the process where ECs diffuse across the cell membrane with the help of transporter proteins, whose role is to mediate the influx of polar molecules into the cell. The final mechanism is active transport of the EC across the cell membrane, which requires the use of energy by the cell. Often in active transport, the compound moves against a concentration gradient, although this is not always the case. Regardless of the mechanism, bio-uptake affected by the physico-chemical environment, including temperature and pH, the metabolic state, or health, of the cell, and the presence of any metabolic inhibitors (Wilde and Benemann, 1993).

Of EC treatment by microalgae, to date, bio-uptake is the least represented mechanism, with only 10% of studies featured in Table 1 showing bio-uptake to be at least partially involved in the treatment of 6 ECs, where removal mechanisms had been identified. However, several studies have demonstrated uptake as the main removal mechanism for some lipophilic pharmaceuticals by microalgae (e.g. Gattullo et al., 2012; Maes et al., 2014; Bai and Acharya, 2016). Bio-uptake accounted for approximately 23% removal of 17ά-ethinylestadiol by the green alga *Desmodesmus subspicatus* (Maes et al., 2014) and approximately 42% removal of triclosan by the green alga *Nannochloris* sp. (Bai and Acharya, 2016).

One of the challenges with bio-uptake is that the accumulation of ECs into the microalgal cell may likely result in overproduction of reactive oxygen species, which may lead to oxidative damage to biomolecules, cellular dysfunction and ultimately cell death (Zhang et al., 2011). This presents a number of challenges when considering bio-uptake as a viable bioremediation technology for ECs; including, but not limited to, re-release of unbound ECs back into the surrounding media following cell death, maintenance of a viable cell culture during bioremediation and efficiency of EC removal. It is, therefore, important to ensure that the EC concentrations are at levels that allow for accumulation within the cell, but not interrupt, or result in, unbalanced cellular redox status in the cell that may result in cell death. Microalgal bio-uptake is best suited for dilute concentrations of ECs where filtering and concentrating of the ECs for other treatment options would be costprohibitive.

4.1. Bio-uptake research opportunities

Opportunities for enhancing microalgal bio-uptake of ECs include selecting for strains that are both tolerant to anticipated concentrations of the EC of concern and have high uptake rates of that contaminant. Uptake rates of ECs vary among different species, genera and families of microalgae. For example, Gojkovic et al. (2019) found that the bio-uptake rate of amitriptyline was 32% in Coelastrum astroideum, 8% in Chlorella saccharophyla and 0% for Chlorella vulgaris, while uptake rate of clomipramine was 100% in C. astroideum and 0% for C.saccharophyla and C. vulgaris (see Table 1). In addition to determining optimum species, the lifecycle stage may also influence the amount of EC that is taken up by the cell. Lee et al. (2019) observed that the highest bio-uptake rates of the radionuclide caesium by the green alga Haematococcus pluvialis occurred when the cells were in the red cyst stage, while the lowest uptake rates occurred in the flagellate stage. Changes in the number of cellular potassium transporters at the different lifecycle stages is thought to explain the measured differences in the caesium uptake rates by this species (Lee et al., 2019). Both the cellular metabolic processes themselves and their rates are influenced by the external and internal physico-chemical environments that the cell experiences, such as pH and temperature. Optimisation of those physico-chemical parameters that affect both the rate and quantity of contaminant taken up by the cell, and/or protect the cell from any associated toxicity, will most likely enhance contaminant removal rates.

5. Microalgal biodegradation

Biodegradation or biotransformation, of ECs by microalgae provides one of the most promising technologies for the remediation of contaminants of concern. Unlike bioadsorption or biouptake, which simply acts as biological filters to concentrate the EC and remove it from the surrounding aqueous solution, biodegradation involves the transformation of complex compounds into simpler breakdown molecules through catalytic metabolic degradation. Biodegradation overcomes any issues associated with either the disposal of EC-laden microalgal biomass that is generated during bioadsorption or bio-uptake treatment. Microalgal biodegradation can occur via two principle mechanisms; either by metabolic degradation, in which the EC serves as the carbon source or electron donor/acceptor, for the microalga, or by co-metabolism, in which the EC is degraded by enzymes that are catalysing other substrates present (Tiwari et al., 2017). In the case of metabolic degradation, some microalgal species can employ mixotrophic growth strategies, where both organic carbon and dissolved inorganic carbon are simultaneously assimilated, meaning that they can operate both autotrophic and heterotrophic metabolisms cocurrently. The microalgal biodegradation process can occur either intracellularly or extracellularly, or a combination of both, where initial degradation occurring extracellularly, and the breakdown products are further degraded intracellularly (Tiwari et al., 2017). Intracellular degradation relies on the bio-uptake of the EC by the cell (see above), while extracellular degradation relies on the excretion of enzymes, into the EPS, to function as an external digestive system. The EPS can also act as a surfactant and emulsifier to increase the bioavailability of the ECs for subsequent up-take by the cell (Xiong et al., 2018a).

Microalgal biodegradation of ECs involves a complex enzymatic process that involves both Phase I and Phase II enzyme families. Phase I of the biodegradation involves cytochrome P450 enzymes, which includes monooxygenase, dioxygenase, hydroxylase, carboxylase, and decarboxylase enzymes (Thies et al., 1996; Pflugmacher and Sandermann, 1998). In biodegradation, the main role of these enzymes is to make a contaminant more hydrophilic, through the addition, or unmasking of a hydroxyl group through either hydrolysis, oxidation, or reduction reactions (Xiong et al., 2018a). In Phase II, enzymes, such as gluthathione-S-transferases, catalyse the conjugation of glutathione with a wide group of compounds possessing electrophilic centres, resulting in the opening of the epoxide ring to protect against oxidative damage in the cell (Xiong et al., 2018a). A large number of enzymes have been reported as having a role in cellular protection, deactivation and/or degradation of a range of organic compounds that induce cellular stress in microalgae (Wang et al., 2019). These include superoxide dismutase, catalase, glutamyl-tRNA reductase, malate/pyruvate dehydrogenase, mono(di)oxygenase, pyrophosphatase, carboxylase/decarboxylase, dehydratase, alkaline and acid phosphatase, transferase, and hydrolases (Elbaz et al., 2010; Xiong et al., 2018a; Wang et al., 2019). Several of these enzymes, including superoxide dismutase and catalase, have shown increased activity in several microalgal species, when the cells were exposed to human and veterinary antibiotics (Aderemi et al., 2018; Wang et al., 2019). Microalgal biodegradation of ECs is regarded as being highly complex and the exact role of the multiple enzymes in both the Phase I and Phase II enzyme families are not fully understood (Xiong et al., 2018a) and both the enzymes involved, and their respective roles is likely to differ, at least in part, between different microalgal species.

One enzyme thought to play a role in microalgal biodegradation of contaminants is the extracellular glycoprotein laccase (EC 1.10.3.2, p-diphenol: O₂ oxidoreductases). Laccase glycoproteins are multi-copper oxidases that catalyse the one-electron oxidation of a wide range of substrates such as mono- and poly-phenols and aromatic amines to radicals, which may undergo cross-linking or depolymerization reactions thereafter (Claus, 2004, Otto and Schlosser, 2014). While laccase-mediated biodegradation of aromatic compounds by fungi and bacteria has been studied intensively, the role of laccase in microalgal biodegradation is still in the early stages of investigation (Otto and Schlosser, 2014). Laccase glycoproteins have been identified as playing a major role in the microalgal-mediated biodegradation of both phenol and industrial dyes (Kılıç et al., 2011, Otto and Schlosser, 2014). Increased secretion and activity of laccase and polyphenol oxidase has been reported in cultures of the cyanobacterium Phormidium valderianum during the biodegradation of phenol (Shashirekha et al., 1997), while laccasemediated biodegradation of industrial dyes has been reported in the green alga Gonium sp (Kılıç et al., 2011). However, laccase has also been shown to have no role in microalgal biodegradation of other compounds, such as o-chlorophenol, while the enzymes that were responsible had not been determined (Forootanfar et al., 2013). One reason for this is that there is very limited information available with respect to the behaviour of laccase or other enzymes during microalgal-mediated biodegradation of ECs and therefore further investigations are required (Xiong et al., 2018a).

Pharmaceuticals and personal care products are some of the more frequently studied contaminants for microalgal biodegradation (Norvill et al., 2016). Over the last five years, biodegradation of ECs by microalgae has been well reported in the literature, with 47% of studies featured in Table 1 showing biodegradation to be at least partially involved in the remediation of 28 EC compounds, where the removal mechanism had been identified by the authors. For example, microalgal biodegradation of the hormone progesterone and norgestrel has been successfully demonstrated in the two freshwater microalgae, Scenedesmus obliquus and Chlorella pyrenoidosa (Peng et al., 2014a), while Hom-Diaz et al. (2015) reported biodegradation of the hormones 17β -estradiol and 17α -ethinylestradiol by the microalgae Selenastrum capricornutum and Chlamydomonas reinhardtii. Peng et al. (2014a) identified the main reactions involved in the microalgal transformation of the progesterone and norgestrel as being reduction (hydrogenation), hydroxylation. oxidation (dehydrogenation) and side-chain breakdown. Xiong et al. (2017a) successfully demonstrated cometabolic removal of ciprofloxacin by the green alga Chlamydomonas mexicana under laboratory conditions. The electron donating properties of sodium acetate is thought to have enhanced the efficiency of C. mexicana's co-metabolism of the antibiotic, but the exact mechanisms were unknown, while the addition of other sources of carbon were either inhibitory, or had no effect, suggesting limited, or no, mixotrophic metabolism (Xiong et al., 2017a). For the flame retardant tetrabromobisphenol-A (TBBPA), sulfation, glucosylation and O-methylation and debromination were identified as the main transformation mechanisms utilised by six freshwater green microalgae during TBBPA biodegradation (Peng et al., 2014b). Other contaminants that have been biodegraded by microalgae include salicylic acid and paracetamol by Chlorella sorokiniana (Escapa et al., 2015), the antimicrobial agent triclosan by Chlorella pyrenoidosa (Wang et al., 2013), and the chemical bisphenol A by Chlamydomonas mexicana and Chlorella vulgaris (Ji et al., 2014).

One of the challenges associated with screening microalgae for potential biodegradation of ECs is that the enzymes responsible may not be active at the time of screening and the microalga may require a threshold concentration of the EC before the degrading enzymes can be triggered. Production and maintenance of these enzymes are metabolically expensive to the cell and comes at the cost of growth and reproduction. Aderemi et al. (2018) found that cellular energy budget and growth rates were significantly reduced in the microalga, Raphidocelis subcapitata, following exposure to four different antibiotics. The authors concluded that the decreased cellular energy budget was in response to the induction of superoxide dismutase production by the cells following antibiotic exposure. Pre-acclimation of the microalgal strains to sub-toxic concentrations the contaminant of concern may be an important initial step required prior to undertaking any biodegradation potential screening. Studies have shown that microalgae acclimated to contaminants showed enhanced photosynthesis, growth rates, metabolic functions and/or other cellular processes (e.g. Osundeko et al., 2014; Cho et al., 2016). It is plausible to suggest that, for some microalgae, their tolerances increase in response to chronic exposure due to the induction of enzymatic pathways to counteract the toxic effects. Chen et al. (2015) reported that the removal efficiency of the antibiotic cefradine by Chlorella pyrenoidosa increased when it was pre-exposed to the antibiotic. Similarly, Xiong et al. (2017b) found that the biodegradation of the antibiotic, levofloxacin. significantly increased when Chlorella vulgaris was pre-acclimated to the antibiotic. Both authors reported that the acclimation mechanism included increased xanthophyll pigment production. These pigments acts as antioxidants, membrane stabilizing agents and protectant against damaging radiation (Xiong et al., 2017b).

Another challenge for biodegradation is that while the break-down products are often less toxic to aquatic biota or human health, this may not always the case. For example, Tadros et al. (2000), found that the hydroxylamino intermediates formed during the transformation of TNT, 24DNT, and 26DNT exerted elevated toxic effects on the microalga, *Selenastrum capricornutum*. Isolation, identification and screening for toxicity and fate of the breakdown products is, therefore, an important step in developing microalgal biodegradation treatment systems.

5.1. Microalgal-assisted bacterial biodegradation

Microalgae may also play a role in enhancing bacterial biodegradation of ECs. In microalgae-bacteria coupled treatment systems, such as wastewater high rate algal ponds (HRAPs), microalgal photosynthesis provides the necessary oxygen, a key electron acceptor, for aerobic bacterial degradation of the organic compounds, which, in turn, provides the CO₂ required for microalgal photosynthesis (Sutherland et al., 2015). For example, different microalgae-bacteria consortium have been used for the degradation of black oil (Safonova et al., 1999), acetonitrile (Muñoz et al., 2005), salicylate (Guieysse et al., 2002) and the detoxification of industrial wastewater (Safonova et al., 2004), where the microalgae provided the oxygen to support aerobic bacteria degradation. Microalgae can also enhance bacterial-mediated degradation of ECs through the release of dissolved organic matter (DOM), which can provide the necessary substrates for bacterial co-metabolism of the contaminant, although the exact mechanism for enhanced biodegradation is not fully understood. For example, Wolfaardt et al. (1994) observed increased removal of the contaminant diclofop methyl by bacteria when grown in the presence of algae or their metabolites. Similarly, Matamoros et al. (2016) observed enhanced biodegradation of ibuprofen and caffeine in the presence of microalga-bacteria consortia than just bacteria alone. Matamoros et al. (2016) postulated that the enhanced biodegradation was a result of microalgae either releasing exudates, such as enzymes, or oxygen that aided degradation, or microalgal uptake of the compounds. However, microalgae-bacteria relationships with respect to EC degradation may not necessarily be beneficial, as both are capable of inhibiting each other, depending on the species present.

Investigations into the role microalgae play in bacterial-mediated biodegradation of contaminants of concern, or vice versa, are important for developing enhanced treatment systems for effective bioremediation of ECs. Understanding which exudates released by the microalgae enhance bacterial biodegradation, the mechanisms behind this enhancement, and the physico-chemical conditions that stimulate their release will most likely further increase the degradation rate of a given contaminant, or contaminants.

5.2. Microalgal biodegradation research opportunities

For microalgal species with demonstrated biodegradation capacity abilities, optimising the physico-chemical environment to stimulate degradation of the contaminant of concern is an important first step for the development of this technology. Research opportunities include enhancing both the enzyme activation and metabolism of the contaminant, as well as enhancing growth of the microalga and therefore efficiency of biodegradation. Further understanding on the role of enzymes produced in the presence of pollutants and their behaviour during degradation or detoxification, may offer some insight into the enzymatic pathways for microalgal biodegradation of other ECs. Understanding these pathways will allow for the development of treatment systems that are operated for optimal enzyme production and therefore maximal biodegradation.

Once EC degrading enzymes have been identified, research into how culture conditions can be manipulated to stimulate overproduction of the enzymes will help to increase the efficiency of microalgal biodegradation of the contaminant of concern. For example, Otto et al. (2010) demonstrated that laccase-like enzyme activity in the microalgal Chlamydomonas moewusii biodegrading phenolic compounds, was enhanced with the addition of 20 μM of CuSO₄ to the culture media, whereas 10 µM was not sufficient to further enhance laccase production while 30 µM resulted in acute toxicity to the cell. However, one of the challenges with optimising conditions that stimulate enzyme production is applicability of a full-scale system. Both cost and downstream environmental consequences need to be taken into consideration. In the above example of CuSO₄ addition for laccase-like enzyme production, copper concentrations in the discharge would exceed regulatory aquatic environmental guidelines.

Other research opportunities for enhancing microalgal biodegradation of emerging contaminants includes inducing gene expression and genetic transformation. Inducing elevated production of enzyme activity in the target microalga can be achieved through enhanced gene expression techniques, including exposing the cells to high levels of UVC irradiance to induce random mutagenesis, or targeted gene editing. Genetic modification, for example, the insertion of a fungal or bacterial gene into the microalga, may be an effective means of improving biodegrading enzyme production. However, for many countries, the use of genetically modified organisms for bioremediation at full-scale is not a viable option at present due to restrictions on their use (Manamsa et al., 2016).

6. Photodegradation and volatilisation

If an EC of concern is not able to be bioremediated by microalgae through either bioadsorption, bio-uptake or biodegradation, microalgae may still play a role in its successful remediation. Two EC remediation processes that can be further enhanced by either the presence of microalgae, or the microalgal treatment system itself, are photodegradation and volatilisation. Photodegradation of an EC can occur by either photolysis or photooxidative degradation of the compound (Abo et al., 2016). Photolysis occurs when the contaminant absorbs light, directly resulting in the chemical alteration and subsequent degradation of the contaminant, while photooxidative degradation involves the degradation of the contaminant through interactions with hydroxyl radicals, or other similar oxidants, that are formed due either dissolved organic molecules, or nitrate, reactions with light (Castro-Jiménez and Van de meent, 2011, Abo et al., 2016). Photodegradation of ECs is dependent on several factors including the physico-chemical properties of the contaminant, the intensity and wavelength of light exposure, and the physico-chemical properties of the waterbody. While light exposure is fundamental to photodegradation processes, light in a microalgal treatment system is highly attenuated, as the cells either absorb or scatter the light as it passes through the water column. Such high light attenuation may have negative impacts on the rate of photodegradation; however, both the design and operation of the treatment system can be modified to help alleviate some of the light limitation that impedes photodegradation (discussed further below). Photodegradation may also be enhanced in microalgal treatment systems through the increased presence of dissolved organic molecules (DOM). DOM is collective term for a range of organic compounds comprising of molecules such as hydrophilic organic acids, hemicellulose, humic acids and fulvic acids. Microalgal release DOM into the surrounding culture medium and this matter may play a role in enhancing photodegradation through various mechanisms, including catabolic processes, redox cycling, via production of hydroxyl radicals, or in inhibiting photo-oxidation by competitive reaction with radicals (Van Trump et al., 2006, Norvill et al., 2016). This occurs as a result of the photosensitised transformation of low light absorbing ECs following chemical reaction with the various DOMs. de Wilt et al. (2016) suggested that indirect photodegradation in the presence of microalgal dissolved organic matter was the possible pathway for the removal of the pharmaceutical drug ibuprofen in a microalgal bioreactor. Photodegradation of ECs can be successfully coupled with nutrient removal by wastewater treatment microalgal treatment systems. For example, the photodegradation of several ECs has been successfully demonstrated in wastewater treatment HRAPs, including the pharmaceuticals tetracycline (de Godos et al., 2012), ciprofloxacin (Hom-Diaz et al., 2017a,b) and diclofenac (Villar-Navarro et al., 2018).

Volatilisation of ECs is the loss of volatile organic compounds from the liquid phase into the atmosphere. The process is dependent on both the physico-chemical properties of the EC of concern (e.g. Henry's law constant) as well as the operating conditions of the treatment system (for example, aeration or agitation rates, temperature and atmospheric pressure) (Tran et al., 2018). In microalgal-based treatment systems high aeration rates provided by the mixing devices (e.g. paddlewheel, bubble lift column, stirrers), coupled with high sunlight and temperatures (compared to conventional wastewater treatment systems) may help enhance the removal of volatile ECs. Matamoros et al. (2015) found that for hydrophobic, volatile compounds, such as musk fragrances, volatilisation during the summer-time operations, where both sunlight and temperatures were higher.

6.1. Photodegradation research opportunities

Microalgal treatment systems are designed to increase light exposure through the water column including the use of short path-lengths, such as thin layer cascades and algal turf scrubbers, turbulent mixing, such as HRAPs, or a combination of them both, such as photobioreactors, specifically for the purpose of increased microalgal biomass. However, further research into both the intensity and duration of light exposure for successful photodegradation of the EC of concern is needed for selecting the optimal microalgal treatment system for enhanced photodegradation. Similarly, changes in the operation of the microalgal treatment system that alter the chemical and physical environment, such as, hydraulic retention time, depth, mixing speed and frequency, CO₂ augmentation, species control and effluent recycling, may result in improved conditions for enhanced photodegradation of EC. For example, Hom-Diaz et al., 2017a,b observed increased photodegradation of the antibiotic ciprofloxacin in a pilot-scale HRAP when the hydraulic retention time was reduced from 7 to 3 days. Further research into how these operational factors impact on photodegradation is needed to develop a cost-effective EC remediation system.

In situations where microalgal-mediated dissolved organic matter (DOM) plays a significant role in the photodegradation of EC of concern, better understanding of the conditions that stimulate release of this matter in microalgal-based treatment systems will allow for enhanced remediation. Dissolved organic matter is released extracellularly by some microalgae either in response to a physico-chemical stress, such as nutrient limitation, low light, or unfavourable temperature or pH, bacterial or viral infections, or through cell decay, while other species may also release DOM under optimal growth conditions (Villacorte et al., 2015). Better understanding of the role of DOM and its production in relation to photodegradation will aide in developing a cost-effective treatment system.

7. Full-scale systems

Much of the research that has been undertaken, to date, on microalgal bioremediation of ECs has been undertaken within a laboratory setting, under batch culture conditions with long hydraulic retention times (Table 2). One of the challenges with laboratory based batch culture conditions is its translation to full-scale systems. While low volume point source supply of emerging contaminants, such as discharge from industry manufactures or contaminated sites, could potentially be treated under batch conditions, municipal wastewater treatment plants, even at regional and rural scales, are unable to be operated under batch culture conditions due to the large volume and daily supply of wastewater influent. An algal-based treatment system for emerging contaminants for wastewater streams will need to be operated under semicontinuous, or continuous conditions, with a daily inflow and outflow of at least part of the wastewater. How this may affect treatment of the ECs is unclear.

There are two studies that have demonstrated removal of ECs, in particular pharmaceutical and PCPs, from pilot-scale wastewater treatment HRAPs, one outdoor and one indoor, and one study from a constructed treatment wetland that contained both plants and algae (Table 2). These systems were operated on a semi-continuous culture condition where a proportion of the culture medium was exchanged daily (e.g. 12.5% exchange on an eight day HRT). Percentage removal rates of the pharmaceuticals Diclofenac and Salicylic acid were similar in the outdoor HRAP and in laboratory based batch cultures, despite the sometimes longer HRT in the laboratory cultures (Tables 1 and 2). Further investigations on the removal

rates in outdoor HRAPs, with mixed microalgal species, over seasonal scales is required to justify microalgal-based EC treatment systems.

8. Other research opportunities

One area that is often overlooked in studies assessing microalgae bioremediation of ECs is the potential interactions of multiple ECs on the bioremediation process. In most instances, municipal and industrial wastewater streams, landfill leachate, or urban aquatic surface and groundwater environments, have multiple ECs in their discharge (Tran et al., 2018). The numbers of known ECs have been reported to range up to 200 individual compounds, while the number of potential ECs present but currently not tested for, or are newly emerging onto the market, is unknown. Multicontaminants may result in either competition for the binding sites or changes in the stability of the EC ion-microalgae interactions (Pradhan and Rai, 2001), interference amongst contaminants (Saavedra et al., 2018), or the antagonistic, synergistic or additive toxicity of multiple contaminants on the microalgal cell (Zhang et al., 2017). How multi-contaminants interact with each other, the environment or the microalgae itself, highlights the need for undertaking contaminant removal assessments under conditions that are realistic to the environment for which they will be applied. Different microalgal species most likely have different tolerances, bioadsorption or biodegradation properties for each contaminant. In situations where there are more than one contaminant of concern requiring bioremediation, microalgal treatment systems comprised of a consortia a species that each have their target contaminant would likely offer a more costeffective and efficient means of remediation than a single species

Many of the studies on microalgal bioremediation of EC, to date, have focused on species form the genera Chlamydomonas, Chlorella and Scenedesmus. Of the studies listed in Table 1, 25% of species listed were from the genus Chlorella, 25% from Scenedesmus/Desmodesmus and 12% from the genus Chlamydomonas (Table 3). Chlorella sorokiniana, Scenedesmus obliquus and Chlorella vulgaris are the most frequently reported species for EC treatment, treating 21, 20 and 17 ECs, respectively (Table 3). Each of these three species has demonstrated bioadsorption, biodegradation and bio-uptake pathways (Table 3). As well as often being recorded in wastewater treatment ponds, the species listed in Table 3 are often regarded as model species for laboratory studies for several reasons including availability, established cultures and growth conditions, as well as a wealth of information on their genome, photosynthetic and metabolic pathways. However, given the high diversity of phenotypes across both microalgae and cyanobacteria, high through-put screening programmes that test a wide range of species against chemically diverse contaminants are needed to help fast track the development of microalgal based EC treatment systems.

9. Conclusions

Microalgae have demonstrated ability to filter, concentrated, remove or biotransform a range of emerging contaminants. Direct treatment options include bioadsorption, bio-uptake, and biodegradation by the microalgal cells, while photodegradation and volatilisation can be enhanced in a microalgal treatment system. Further research is needed to exploit microalgal species for EC bioremediation properties, increase bioadsorption, enhance biodegrading enzymes and optimising growth conditions. When coupled with nutrient removal, such as HRAPs, microalgal treatment of EC can be a cost-effective viable option for the reduction of

 Table 2

 Culture and operation conditions for studies on microalgal treatment of a range of emerging contaminants. For a list of contaminants and microalgal species refer to Table 1.

Study	Reactor	Culture conditions	Operation	Hydraulic retention time (duration)		
¹ Zhou et al.,	¹ Zhou et al., Culture flask Filtered wastewater, maintained at 25 ± 1 °C under an illumination intensity of $60 \mu mol m^{-2} s^{-1}$, Batch culture 7 days					
(2014) ² Zhang et al., (2014)	Culture flask	with a 12 h/12 h light/dark cycle. Autoclaved wastewater. 24 h light	Batch culture	7 days		
³ Hom-Diaz et al., (2015)	Culture flask	BG-11 medium or P49 medium (species specific) 24 h irradiance at 172 \pm 18 $\mu mol~m^{-2}~s^{-1}$ at 25 \pm 1 $^{\circ}$ C.	Batch culture	10 days		
⁴ Bai and Acharya (2019)	Culture flask	Autoclaved wastewater. 24 h light	Batch culture	7 days		
⁵ Guo et al., (2016)	Culture flask	BM, BBM and BG-11 mediums (species specific) cultured under a 12/12 light/dark cycle at $200\mu\text{mol}$ m $^{-2}$ s $^{-1}$. Cultures were incubated at a temperature of $26\pm1^{\circ}\text{C}$ and a CO $_2$ (2.5%) aeration rate of 0.2 vvm.	Batch culture	16 days		
⁶ Matamoro et al., (2016)	Culture flask	Raw and synthetic wastewater medium cultured under a 12/12 light/dark cycle at 150μ mol m ⁻² s ⁻¹ . Aeration of the reactors was ensured by using an air flow of $50 L h^{-1}$	Batch culture	10 days		
⁷ Hom-Diaz et al., (2017)	Outdoor photobioreactor	Primary settled toilet water	Semi- continuous culture	8 days		
⁸ Li et al., (2015) ⁹ Lui et al., (2015)	Culture flask Culture flask	BG-11 medium cultured at $25\pm1^{\circ}C$ and $40\mu\text{mol}\ m^{-2}s^{-1}$ on a 12:12 light:dark cycle. BG11 medium at $25\pm1^{\circ}C$ under a 16:8 light:dark cycle at an intensity of $40\mu\text{mol}\ m^{-2}s^{-1}$.	Batch culture Batch culture			
¹⁰ Ji et al., (2014)	Sealed serum bottles	BBM growth medium incubated at 27 °C and 150 rpm, under white fluorescent light illumination (16:8 light/dark cycle) at an intensity of $45-50 \mu\text{mol m}^{-2} \text{ s}^{-1}$.	Batch culture	10 days		
¹¹ Xiong et al., (2017a)	Culture flask	BBM culture medium incubated at 150 rpm and 27 °C under white fluorescent light illumination (light/dark periods of 16/8 h) of 45–50 μ mol m ⁻² s ⁻¹ .	Batch culture	11 days		
¹² de Wilt et al., (2016)	Culture flask	Urine and synthetic urine medium. Cultures maintained at 35 $^{\circ}$ C with a continuous average illumination of 68 μ mol m ⁻² s ⁻¹ . The incubator headspace was enriched with 3% CO ₂ (v/v).	Batch culture	31 days		
¹³ Bai and Acharya (2016)	Culture flask	F/2 culture medium, 12 h light/dark cycle, culture maintained at 23 \pm 1 $^{\circ}\text{C}$	Batch culture	14 days		
¹⁴ Chen et al., (2015)	Culture flask	BG-11 medium maintained at $25 \pm 1^{\circ}$ C under an illumination intensity of 2000 lux, with a 12 h/12 h light/dark cycle.	Batch culture	48 h		
¹⁵ Gentili and Fick (2017)	Open outdoor photobioreactor	Municipal wastewater, with CO ₂ addition	Batch culture	7 days		
¹⁶ Pan et al., (2018)	Culture flask	BG11 culture medium incubated at 25° C under the constant shake of 150 rpm. Irradiance supplied at 3000 lux with a dark/light cycle of 12h:12h	Batch culture	•		
¹⁷ Escapa et al., (2015)	Bubbling column photobioreactors	Mann and Myers medium and cultures maintained at pH 7.5 ± 0.5 through CO_2 addition. The irradiance maintained at 370 μ mol photons m ⁻² s ⁻¹ and the photoperiod maintained at 12:12-h light/dark and the temperature at 25 ± 1 °C.	Batch culture	17–19 days		
¹⁸ Villar-Navarro et al., (2018)	Outdoor high rate algal pond	Wastewater. Ambient air temperature was 18.6 ± 5.7 °C.	Semi- continuous culture	3-9 days		
¹⁹ Stravs et al., (2017)	Culture flask	Modified WC medium incubated at 20 \pm 1 $^{\circ}C$ with illumination supplied at 100 μE (m 2 s).	Batch culture	5 days		
²⁰ Ding et al., (2017)	Culture flask	D1 and BG11 medium, incubated at $23\pm1^{\circ}$ C in an incubator with illumination by fluorescent lamps (4000 lux, light: dark of 12: 12 h).	Batch culture	96 h		
²¹ Xiong et al., (2017b)	Culture flask	BBM culture medium incubated at 150 rpm and 27 °C under white fluorescent light illumination (light/dark periods of 16/8 h) of 45–50 μ mol m ⁻² s ⁻¹ .		J		
²² Peng et al., (2014a)	Culture flask	BG11 medium, incubated at 25 $^{\circ}$ C in an incubator with illumination by fluorescent lamps (3000 lux, light: dark of 12: 12 h).		•		
²³ Escapa et al., (2017a)	Bubbling column photobioreactors	Mann and Myers medium and cultures maintained at pH 7.5 ± 0.5 through CO_2 addition. The irradiance maintained at 370 μ mol photons m ⁻² s ⁻¹ and the photoperiod maintained at 12:12-h light/dark and the temperature at 25 ± 1 °C.		16 days		
²⁴ Escapa et al., (2017b)	Bubbling column photobioreactors	Mann and Myers medium and cultures maintained at pH 7.5 ± 0.5 through CO ₂ addition. The irradiance maintained at 370 μ mol photons m ⁻² s ⁻¹ and the photoperiod maintained at 12:12-h light/dark and the temperature at $25 + 1$ °C.		17-19 days		
²⁵ Xiong et al., (2018b)	Culture flask	BBM culture medium incubated at 150 rpm and 27 °C under white fluorescent light illumination (light/dark periods of 16/8 h) of 45–50 μ mol m ⁻² s ⁻¹ .	Batch culture	11 days		
²⁶ de Godos et al., (2012)	Indoor high rate algal pond	Synthetic wastewater for the culture medium. Illumination provided by daylight fluorescent tubes and UV tube.	Semi- continuous culture	7 days		
²⁷ Ali et al., (2018)	Culture flask	Chemically treated biomass	n/a	n/a		
²⁸ Wang et al., (2013)	Culture flask	TAP medium shaken at 120 rmp and incubated at 22 $^{\circ}$ C with a 16/8-h light/dark photoperiod under a light intensity of 4000 lux.	Batch culture	24 h		
²⁹ Huang et al., (2016)	Culture flask	BG11 medium maintained at 25 °C, under a 12 h/12 h day/night cycle at an intensity of 2000 lux.	Batch culture	96 h		
30Gojkovic et al., (2019) 31Maes et al.,	Flat panel photobioreactors Culture flask	Bold Basal media, illumination provided by white LED lights on 12 h light/12 h dark regime. The culture was maintained at pH 7.2 ± 0.5 through CO_2 sparging. M4 growth medium incubated at 20 ± 2 °C and subjected to a 16/8 h light/dark cycle at 15 µE/		•		
(2014) ³² Rühmland		$(m^2 s)$.				
et al., (2015)	Constructed wetland	Treated wastewater.	Semi- continuous culture	5.5 days		

Table 3List of microalga species used for emerging contaminant treatment investigations featured in Table 1.

Microalgal species	Number of emerging contaminants	Number of pathways identified	Number of studies
Chlamydomonas sp.	1	2	1
Chlamydomonas mexicana	3	3	1
Chlamydomonas reinhardtii	2	2	1
Chlorella pyrenoidosa	3	1	3
Chlorella saccharophila	12	4	1
Chlorella sorokiniana	21	4	4
Chlorella sphaericum	1	1	1
Chlorella sp.	1	2	1
Chlorella vulgaris	17	4	5
Coelastrella sp.	10	4	1
Coelastrum astroideum	11	3	1
Mixed consortia	56	4	7
Desmodesmus subspicatus	2	2	1
Desmodesmus spp.	14	4	1
Dictyosphaerium sp.	4	0	1
Microcystis aeruginosa	2	2	2
Mychonastes sp	1	1	1
Nannochloris sp.	10	4	4
Navicula sp.	1	1	1
Scenedesmus dimorphus	2	1	1
Scenedesmus obliquus	20	4	7
Scenedesmus quadricauda	1	1	1
Scenedesmus sp.	10	4	1
Selenastrum capricornutum	2	2	1
Synechococcus sp	1	1	1

contaminant pollution in waterways.

Declaration of interest

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

Acknowledgements

The authors wish to thank the anonymous reviewers for their feedback, which enhanced this review paper.

References

- Abo, R., Kummer, N.A., Merkel, B.J., 2016. Optimized photodegradation of Bisphenol A in water using ZnO, TiO₂ and SnO₂ photocatalysts under UV radiation as a decontamination procedure. Drink, Water Eng. Sci. 9 (2), 27–35.
- Aderemi, A.O., Novais, S.C., Lemos, M.F., Alves, L.M., Hunter, C., Pahl, O., 2018. Oxidative stress responses and cellular energy allocation changes in microalgae following exposure to widely used human antibiotics. Aquat. Toxicol. 203, 130–139.
- Ahmed, M.B., Zhou, J.L., Ngo, H.H., Guo, W., Thomaidis, N.S., Xu, J., 2017. Progress in the biological and chemical treatment technologies for emerging contaminant removal from wastewater: a critical review. J. Hazard Mater. 323, 274—298.
- Ali, M.E., El-Aty, A.M.A., Badawy, M.I., Ali, R.K., 2018. Removal of pharmaceutical pollutants from synthetic wastewater using chemically modified biomass of green alga *Scenedesmus obliquus*. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 151, 144–152.
- ANZECC, 2018. Australian and New Zealand Guidelines for Fresh and Marine Water Quality. Australian and New Zealand Environment and Conservation Council.
- Bai, X., Acharya, K., 2016. Removal of trimethoprim, sulfamethoxazole, and triclosan by the green alga *Nannochloris* sp. J. Hazard Mater. 315, 70–75.
- Bai, X., Acharya, K., 2019. Removal of seven endocrine disrupting chemicals (EDCs) from municipal wastewater effluents by a freshwater green alga. Environ. Pollut. 247, 534–540.
- Bai, X., Lutz, A., Carroll, R., Keteles, K., Dahlin, K., Murphy, M., Nguyen, D., 2018. Occurrence, distribution, and seasonality of emerging contaminants in urban watersheds. Chemosphere 200, 133–142.
- Benemann, J.R., 2008. Opportunities and Challenges in Algae Biofuels Production. Algae World 2008, Singapore, p. 15. November 17-18.
- Bilal, M., Rasheed, T., Sosa-Hernández, J., Raza, A., Nabeel, F., Iqbal, H., 2018. Biosorption: an interplay between marine algae and potentially toxic elements—a review. Mar. Drugs 16 (2), 65.
- Bwapwa, J.K., Jaiyeola, A.T., Chetty, R., 2017. Bioremediation of acid mine drainage using algae strains: a review. S. Afr. J. Chem. Eng. 24, 62–70.
- Campbell, P.G., Twiss, M.R., Wilkinson, K.J., 1997. Accumulation of natural organic

- matter on the surfaces of living cells: implications for the interaction of toxic solutes with aquatic biota. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 54 (11), 2543–2554.
- Castro-Jiménez, Javier, Van de meent, D., 2011. Accounting for Photodegradation in P-Assessment of Chemicals. Technical Report 10.13140/RG.2.1.3597.8401.
- CCME, 2018. Canadian Environmental Quality Guidelines. Canadian Council of Ministers of the Environment.
- Chen, J., Zheng, F., Guo, R., 2015. Algal feedback and removal efficiency in a sequencing batch reactor algae process (SBAR) to treat the antibiotic cefradine. PLoS One 10 (7), e0133273.
- Cho, K., Lee, C.H., Ko, K., Lee, Y.J., Kim, K.N., Kim, M.K., Chung, Y.H., Kim, D., Yeo, I.K., Oda, T., 2016. Use of phenol-induced oxidative stress acclimation to stimulate cell growth and biodiesel production by the oceanic microalga *Dunaliella salina*. Algal Res. 17, 61–66.
- Choi, H.J., Lee, S.M., 2015. Heavy metal removal from acid mine drainage by calcined eggshell and microalgae hybrid system. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Control Ser. 22 (17), 13404–13411.
- Claus, H., 2004. Laccases: structure, reactions, distribution. Micron 35 (1–2), 93–96.
 Coogan, M.A., Edziyie, R.E., La Point, T.W., Venables, B.J., 2007. Algal bioaccumulation of triclocarban, triclosan, and methyl-triclosan in a North Texas wastewater treatment plant receiving stream. Chemosphere 67 (10), 1911–1918.
- Craggs, R., Sutherland, D., Campbell, H., 2012. Hectare-scale demonstration of high rate algal ponds for enhanced wastewater treatment and biofuel production. J. Appl. Phycol. 24 (3), 329–337.
- Ding, T., Lin, K., Yang, B., Yang, M., Li, J., Li, W., Gan, J., 2017. Biodegradation of naproxen by freshwater algae *Cymbella* sp. and *Scenedesmus quadricauda* and the comparative toxicity. Bioresour. Technol. 238, 164–173.
- Dixit, S., Singh, D.P., 2014. An evaluation of phycoremediation potential of cyano-bacterium *Nostoc muscorum*: characterization of heavy metal removal efficiency. J. Appl. Phycol. 26 (3), 1331–1342.
- de Godos, I., Muñoz, R., Guieysse, B., 2012. Tetracycline removal during wastewater treatment in high-rate algal ponds. J. Hazard Mater. 229, 446–449.
- de Wilt, A., Butkovskyi, A., Tuantet, K., Leal, L.H., Fernandes, T.V., Langenhoff, A., Zeeman, G., 2016. Micropollutant removal in an algal treatment system fed with source separated wastewater streams. J. Hazard Mater. 304, 84–92.
- Dönmez, G.Ç., Aksu, Z., Öztürk, A., Kutsal, T., 1999. A comparative study on heavy metal biosorption characteristics of some algae. Process Biochem. 34 (9), 885–802
- Ebele, A.J., Abdallah, M.A.E., Harrad, S., 2017. Pharmaceuticals and personal care products (PPCPs) in the freshwater aquatic environment. Emerg. Contam. 3 (1), 1–16
- Elbaz, A., Wei, Y.Y., Meng, Q., Zheng, Q., Yang, Z.M., 2010. Mercury-induced oxidative stress and impact on antioxidant enzymes in *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii*. Ecotoxicology 19 (7), 1285–1293.
- Escapa, C., Coimbra, R.N., Paniagua, S., García, A.I., Otero, M., 2015. Nutrients and pharmaceuticals removal from wastewater by culture and harvesting of *Chlorella sorokiniana*. Bioresour. Technol. 185, 276–284.
- Escapa, C., Coimbra, R.N., Paniagua, S., García, A.I., Otero, M., 2017a. Comparison of the culture and harvesting of Chlorella vulgaris and Tetradesmus obliquus for the removal of pharmaceuticals from water. J. Appl. Phycol. 29 (3), 1179–1193. Escapa, C., Coimbra, R.N., Paniagua, S., García, A.I., Otero, M., 2017b. Paracetamol and

- salicylic acid removal from contaminated water by microalgae. J. Environ. Manag. $203,\,799-806.$
- Forootanfar, H., Shakibaie, M., Bagherzadeh, Z., Aghaie-Khozani, M., Nafissi-Varcheh, N., Monsef-Esfahani, H.R., Faramarzi, M.A., 2013. The removal of ρ-chlorophenol in aqueous cultures with free and alginate-immobilized cells of the microalga *Tetraselmis suecica*. J. Appl. Phycol. 25 (1), 51–57.
- Gattullo, C.E., Bährs, H., Steinberg, C.E., Loffredo, E., 2012. Removal of bisphenol A by the freshwater green alga *Monoraphidium braunii* and the role of natural organic matter. Sci. Total Environ. 416, 501–506.
- Gentili, F.G., Fick, J., 2017. Algal cultivation in urban wastewater: an efficient way to reduce pharmaceutical pollutants. J. Appl. Phycol. 29 (1), 255–262.
- Gojkovic, Z., Lindberg, R.H., Tysklind, M., Funk, C., 2019. Northern green algae have the capacity to remove active pharmaceutical ingredients. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 170, 644–656.
- Guerra, P., Kim, M., Shah, A., Alaee, M., Smyth, S.A., 2014. Occurrence and fate of antibiotic, analgesic/anti-inflammatory, and antifungal compounds in five wastewater treatment processes. Sci. Total Environ. 473, 235–243.
- Guieysse, B., Borde, X., Muñoz, R., Hatti-Kaul, R., Nugier-Chauvin, C., Patin, H., Mattiasson, B., 2002. Influence of the initial composition of algal-bacterial microcosms on the degradation of salicylate in a fed-batch culture. Biotechnol. Lett. 24 (7), 531–538.
- Guo, W.Q., Zheng, H.S., Li, S., Du, J.S., Feng, X.C., Yin, R.L., Wu, Q.L., Ren, N.Q., Chang, J.S., 2016. Removal of cephalosporin antibiotics 7-ACA from wastewater during the cultivation of lipid-accumulating microalgae. Bioresour. Technol. 221, 284–290.
- Hansda, A., Kumar, V., 2016. A comparative review towards potential of microbial cells for heavy metal removal with emphasis on biosorption and bioaccumulation. World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 32 (10), 170.
- Hom-Diaz, A., Llorca, M., Rodríguez-Mozaz, S., Vicent, T., Barceló, D., Blánquez, P., 2015. Microalgae cultivation on wastewater digestate: β -estradiol and 17α -ethynylestradiol degradation and transformation products identification. I. Environ. Manag. 155, 106–113.
- Hom-Diaz, A., Norvill, Z.N., Blánquez, P., Vicent, T., Guieysse, B., 2017a. Ciprofloxacin removal during secondary domestic wastewater treatment in high rate algal ponds. Chemosphere 180, 33–41.
- Hom-Diaz, A., Jaén-Gil, A., Bello-Laserna, I., Rodríguez-Mozaz, S., Vicent, T., Barceló, D., Blánquez, P., 2017b. Performance of a microalgal photobioreactor treating toilet wastewater: pharmaceutically active compound removal and biomass harvesting. Sci. Total Environ. 592, 1–11.
- Huang, X., Tu, Y., Song, C., Li, T., Lin, J., Wu, Y., Liu, J., Wu, C., 2016. Interactions between the antimicrobial agent triclosan and the bloom-forming cyanobacteria Microcystis aeruginosa. Aquat. Toxicol. 172, 103—110.
- Ibuot, A.A., Gupta, S.K., Ansolia, P., Bajhaiya, A.K., 2019. Heavy metal bioremediation by microalgae. In: Chang, Young-Cheol (Ed.), Microbial Biodegradation of Xenobiotic Compounds. CRC Press, Florida, p. 57.
- Ji, M.K., Kabra, A.N., Choi, J., Hwang, J.H., Kim, J.R., Abou-Shanab, R.A., Oh, Y.K., Jeon, B.H., 2014. Biodegradation of bisphenol A by the freshwater microalgae Chlamydomonas mexicana and Chlorella vulgaris. Ecol. Eng. 73, 260–269.
- Kaplan, D., 2013. Absorption and Adsorption of Heavy Metals by Microalgae. Handbook of Microalgal Culture: Applied Phycology and Biotechnology, second ed. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, pp. 602–611.
- Kelly, K.R., Brooks, B.W., 2018. Global aquatic hazard assessment of ciprofloxacin: exceedances of antibiotic resistance development and ecotoxicological thresholds. Prog. Mol. Biol. Transl. Sci. 159, 59–77.
- Kılıç, N.K., Karatay, S.E., Duygu, E., Dönmez, G., 2011. Potential of Gonium spp. in synthetic reactive dye removal, possible role of laccases and stimulation by triacontanol hormone. Water, Air, Soil Pollut. 222 (1–4), 297–303.
- Knillmann, S., Orlinskiy, P., Kaske, O., Foit, K., Liess, M., 2018. Indication of pesticide effects and recolonization in streams. Sci. Total Environ. 630, 1619–1627.
- Kumar, D., Pandey, L.K., Gaur, J.P., 2016. Metal sorption by algal biomass: from batch to continuous system. Algal Res. 18, 95–109.
- Lee, C.O., Howe, K.J., Thomson, B.M., 2012. Ozone and biofiltration as an alternative to reverse osmosis for removing PPCPs and micropollutants from treated wastewater. Water Res. 46, 1005–1014.
- Lee, K.Y., Lee, S.H., Lee, J.E., Lee, S.Y., 2019. Biosorption of radioactive cesium from contaminated water by microalgae *Haematococcus pluvialis* and *Chlorella vulgaris*. J. Environ. Manag. 233, 83–88.
- Li, H., Pan, Y., Wang, Z., Chen, S., Guo, R., Chen, J., 2015. An algal process treatment combined with the Fenton reaction for high concentrations of amoxicillin and cefradine. RSC Adv. 5 (122), 100775–100782.
- Liu, W., Li, J., Gao, L., Zhang, Z., Zhao, J., He, X., Zhang, X., 2018. Bioaccumulation and effects of novel chlorinated polyfluorinated ether sulfonate in freshwater alga *Scenedesmus obliquus*. Environ. Pollut. 233, 8–15.
- Liu, Y., Wang, F., Chen, X., Zhang, J., Gao, B., 2015. Cellular responses and biodegradation of amoxicillin in Microcystis aeruginosa at different nitrogen levels. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 111, 138–145.
- Lladó, J., Solé-Sardans, M., Lao-Luque, C., Fuente, E., Ruiz, B., 2016. Removal of pharmaceutical industry pollutants by coal-based activated carbons. Process Saf. Environ. Prot. 104, 294–303.
- Loague, K., Green, R.E., Giambelluca, T.W., Liang, T.C., Yost, R.S., 1990. Impact of uncertainty in soil, climatic, and chemical information in a pesticide leaching assessment. J. Contam. Hydrol. 5 (2), 171–194.
- Machado, M.D., Soares, E.V., 2018. Sensitivity of freshwater and marine green algae to three compounds of emerging concern. J. Appl. Phycol. 1–10.
- Maes, H.M., Maletz, S.X., Ratte, H.T., Hollender, J., Schaeffer, A., 2014. Uptake,

- elimination, and biotransformation of 17α-ethinylestradiol by the freshwater alga *Desmodesmus subspicatus*, Environ. Sci. Technol. 48 (20), 12354–12361.
- Manamsa, K., Crane, E., Stuart, M., Talbot, J., Lapworth, D., Hart, A., 2016. A national-scale assessment of micro-organic contaminants in groundwater of England and Wales. Sci. Total Environ. 568, 712–726.
- Mane, P.C., Bhosle, A.B., Jangam, C.M., Vishwakarma, C.V., 2011. Bioadsorption of selenium by pretreated algal biomass. Adv. Appl. Sci. Res. 2 (2), 202–207.
- Marchal, G., Smith, K.E.C., Rein, A., Winding, A., Trapp, S., Karlson, U.G., 2013. Comparing the desorption and biodegradation of low concentrations of phenanthrene sorbed to activated carbon, biochar and compost. Chemosphere 90, 1767–1778.
- Matamoros, V., Gutiérrez, R., Ferrer, I., García, J., Bayona, J.M., 2015. Capability of microalgae-based wastewater treatment systems to remove emerging organic contaminants: a pilot-scale study. J. Hazard Mater. 288, 34–42.
- Matamoros, V., Uggetti, E., García, J., Bayona, J.M., 2016. Assessment of the mechanisms involved in the removal of emerging contaminants by microalgae from wastewater: a laboratory scale study. J. Hazard Mater. 301, 197–205.
- Muñoz, R., Rolvering, C., Guieysse, B., Mattiasson, B., 2005. Photosynthetically oxygenated acetonitrile biodegradation by an algal-bacterial microcosm: a pilot-scale study. Water Sci. Technol. 51 (12), 261–265.
- Nakayama, S.F., Yoshikane, M., Onoda, Y., Nishihama, Y., Iwai-Shimada, M., Takagi, M., Kobayashi, Y., Isobe, T., 2019. Worldwide trends in tracing poly-and perfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) in the environment. TrAC Trends Anal. Chem.
- Norvill, Z.N., Shilton, A., Guieysse, B., 2016. Emerging contaminant degradation and removal in algal wastewater treatment ponds: identifying the research gaps. J. Hazard Mater. 313, 291–309.
- Osundeko, O., Dean, A.P., Davies, H., Pittman, J.K., 2014. Acclimation of microalgae to wastewater environments involves increased oxidative stress tolerance activity. Plant Cell Physiol. 55 (10), 1848–1857.
- Otto, B., Schlosser, D., Reisser, W., 2010. First description of a laccase-like enzyme in soil algae. Arch. Microbiol. 192 (9), 759–768.
- Otto, B., Schlosser, D., 2014. First laccase in green algae: purification and characterization of an extracellular phenol oxidase from *Tetracystis aeria*. Planta 240 (6), 1225–1236.
- Pal, A., He, Y.L., Jekel, M., Reinhard, M., Gin, K.Y.H., 2014. Emerging contaminants of public health significance as water quality indicator compounds in the urban water cycle. Environ. Int. 71, 46–62.
- Pan, C.G., Peng, F.J., Ying, G.G., 2018. Removal, biotransformation and toxicity variations of climbazole by freshwater algae *Scenedesmus obliquus*. Environ. Pollut. 240, 534–540.
- Peng, F.Q., Ying, G.G., Yang, B., Liu, S., Lai, H.J., Liu, Y.S., Chen, Z.F., Zhou, G.J., 2014a. Biotransformation of progesterone and norgestrel by two freshwater microalgae (*Scenedesmus obliquus* and *Chlorella pyrenoidosa*): transformation kinetics and products identification. Chemosphere 95, 581–588.
- Peng, F.Q., Ying, G.G., Yang, B., Liu, Y.S., Lai, H.J., Zhou, G.J., Chen, J., Zhao, J.L., 2014b. Biotransformation of the flame retardant tetrabromobisphenol-A (TBBPA) by freshwater microalgae. Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 33 (8), 1705–1711.
- Petrie, B., Barden, R., Kasprzyk-Hordern, B., 2015. A review on emerging contaminants in wastewaters and the environment: current knowledge, understudied areas and recommendations for future monitoring. Water Res. 72, 3–27.
- Pflugmacher, S., Sandermann, H., 1998. Cytochrome P450 monooxygenases for fatty acids and xenobiotics in marine macroalgae. Plant Physiol. 117 (1), 123–128.
- Pradhan, S., Rai, L.C., 2001. Biotechnological potential of *Microcystis* sp. in Cu, Zn and Cd biosorption from single and multimetallic systems. Biometals 14 (1), 67–74.
- Rodea-Palomares, I., Makowski, M., Gonzalo, S., González-Pleiter, M., Leganés, F., Fernández-Piñas, F., 2015 Nov 1. Effect of PFOA/PFOS pre-exposure on the toxicity of the herbicides 2, 4-D, Atrazine, Diuron and Paraquat to a model aquatic photosynthetic microorganism. Chemosphere 139, 65–72.
- Rodriguez-Narvaez, O.M., Peralta-Hernandez, J.M., Goonetilleke, A., Bandala, E.R., 2017. Treatment technologies for emerging contaminants in water: a review. Chem. Eng. J. 323, 361–380.
- Rühmland, S., Wick, A., Ternes, T.A., Barjenbruch, M., 2015. Fate of pharmaceuticals in a subsurface flow constructed wetland and two ponds. Ecol. Eng. 80, 125–139.
- Rykowska, I., Wasiak, W., 2015. Research trends on emerging environment pollutants—a review. Open Chem. 13, 1353—1370.
- Saavedra, R., Muñoz, R., Taboada, M.E., Vega, M., Bolado, S., 2018. Comparative uptake study of arsenic, boron, copper, manganese and zinc from water by different green microalgae. Bioresour. Technol. 263, 49–57.
- Safonova, E.T., Dmitrieva, I.A., Kvitko, K.V., 1999. The interaction of algae with alcanotrophic bacteria in black oil decomposition. Resour. Conserv. Recycl. 27 (1–2), 193–201.
- Safonova, E., Kvitko, K.V., Iankevitch, M.I., Surgko, L.F., Afti, I.A., Reisser, W., 2004. Biotreatment of industrial wastewater by selected algal-bacterial consortia. Eng. Life Sci. 4 (4), 347–353.
- SCHER, 2011. Opinion on Draft Environmental Quality Standards under the Water Framework Directive Ibuprofen. Scientific Committee on Health and Environmental Risks, p. 8.
- Schmitt, D., Müller, A., Csögör, Z., Frimmel, F.H., Posten, C., 2001. The adsorption kinetics of metal ions onto different microalgae and siliceous earth. Water Res. 35 (3), 779–785.
- Shashirekha, S., Uma, L., Subramanian, G., 1997. Phenol degradation by the marine cyanobacterium *Phormidium valderianum* BDU 30501. J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 19 (2), 130–133.
- Stravs, M.A., Pomati, F., Hollender, J., 2017. Exploring micropollutant

- biotransformation in three freshwater phytoplankton species. Environ. Sci.: Processes Impacts 19 (6), 822–832.
- Sutherland, D.L., Howard-Williams, C., Turnbull, M.H., Broady, P.A., Craggs, R.J., 2015. Enhancing microalgal photosynthesis and productivity in wastewater treatment high rate algal ponds for biofuel production. Bioresour. Technol. 184, 222–229
- Sutherland, D.L., Heubeck, S., Park, J., Turnbull, M.H., Craggs, R.J., 2018. Seasonal performance of a full-scale wastewater treatment enhanced pond system. Water Res. 136, 150—159.
- Tadros, M.G., Crawford, A., Mateo-Sullivan, A., Zhang, C., Hughes, J.B., 2000. Toxic effects of hydroxylamino intermediates from microbial transformation of trinitrotoluene and dinitrotoluenes on algae *Selenastrum capricornutum*. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 64 (4), 579–585.
- Tiwari, B., Sellamuthu, B., Ouarda, Y., Drogui, P., Tyagi, R.D., Buelna, G., 2017. Review on fate and mechanism of removal of pharmaceutical pollutants from wastewater using biological approach. Bioresour. Technol. 224, 1–12.
- Thies, F., Backhaus, T., Bossmann, B., Grimme, L.H., 1996. Xenobiotic biotransformation in unicellular green algae (involvement of cytochrome P450 in the activation and selectivity of the pyridazinone pro-herbicide metflurazon). Plant Physiol. 112 (1), 361–370.
- Tran, N.H., Gin, K.Y.H., 2017. Occurrence and removal of pharmaceuticals, hormones, personal care products, and endocrine disrupters in a full-scale water reclamation plant. Sci. Total Environ, 599, 1503—1516.
- Tran, N.H., Reinhard, M., Gin, K.Y.H., 2018. Occurrence and fate of emerging contaminants in municipal wastewater treatment plants from different geographical regions-a review. Water Res. 133, 182–207.
- US-EPA, 2008. Draft White Paper: Aquatic Life Criteria for Contaminants of Emerging Concern Part I: General Challenges and Recommendations. United States Environmental Protection Agency, OW/ORD Emerging Contaminants Workgroup, Washington, DC.
- Van Trump, J.I., Sun, Y., Coates, J.D., 2006. Microbial interactions with humic substances1. Adv. Appl. Microbiol. 60, 55–96.
- Vernouillet, G., Eullaffroy, P., Lajeunesse, A., Blaise, C., Gagné, F., Juneau, P., 2010. Toxic effects and bioaccumulation of carbamazepine evaluated by biomarkers measured in organisms of different trophic levels. Chemosphere 80 (9), 1062–1068.
- Villacorte, L.O., Ekowati, Y., Neu, T.R., Kleijn, J.M., Winters, H., Amy, G., Schippers, J.C., Kennedy, M.D., 2015. Characterisation of algal organic matter produced by bloom-forming marine and freshwater algae. Water Res. 73, 216–230.
- Villar-Navarro, E., Baena-Nogueras, R.M., Paniw, M., Perales, J.A., Lara-Martín, P.A., 2018. Removal of pharmaceuticals in urban wastewater: high rate algae pond (HRAP) based technologies as an alternative to activated sludge based processes. Water Res. 139, 19–29.
- Wang, S., Wang, X., Poon, K., Wang, Y., Li, S., Liu, H., Lin, S., Cai, Z., 2013. Removal and reductive dechlorination of triclosan by *Chlorella pyrenoidosa*. Chemosphere 92 (11), 1498–1505.

- Wang, Y., Ho, S.H., Cheng, C.L., Guo, W.Q., Nagarajan, D., Ren, N.Q., Lee, D.J., Chang, J.S., 2016. Perspectives on the feasibility of using microalgae for industrial wastewater treatment. Bioresour. Technol. 222, 485–497.
- Wang, C., Dong, D., Zhang, L., Song, Z., Hua, X., Guo, Z., 2019. Response of freshwater biofilms to antibiotic florfenicol and ofloxacin stress: role of extracellular polymeric substances. Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health 16 (5), 715.
- Wilkinson, J.L., Hooda, P.S., Barker, J., Barton, S., Swinden, J., 2016. Ecotoxic pharmaceuticals, personal care products, and other emerging contaminants: a review of environmental, receptor-mediated, developmental, and epigenetic toxicity with discussion of proposed toxicity to humans. Crit. Rev. Environ. Sci. Technol. 46 (4), 336–381.
- Wilde, E.W., Benemann, J.R., 1993. Bioremoval of heavy metals by the use of microalgae. Biotechnol. Adv. 11, 781–812.
- WHO, 2011. Pharmaceuticals in Drinking Water. World Health Organization Report WHO/HSE/WSH/11.05.
- Wolfaardt, G.M., Lawrence, J.R., Robarts, R.D., Caldwell, D.E., 1994. The role of interactions, sessile growth, and nutrient amendments on the degradative efficiency of a microbial consortium. Can. J. Microbiol. 40 (5), 331–340.
- Xiong, J.Q., Kurade, M.B., Kim, J.R., Roh, H.S., Jeon, B.H., 2017a. Ciprofloxacin toxicity and its co-metabolic removal by a freshwater microalga *Chlamydomonas mexicana*. J. Hazard Mater. 323, 212–219.
- Xiong, J.Q., Kurade, M.B., Jeon, B.H., 2017b. Biodegradation of levofloxacin by an acclimated freshwater microalga, Chlorella vulgaris. Chem. Eng. J. 313, 1251–1257.
- Xiong, J.Q., Kurade, M.B., Jeon, B.H., 2018a. Can microalgae remove pharmaceutical contaminants from water? Trends Biotechnol. 36 (1), 30–44.
- Xiong, J., Kurade, M., Ahn, H.J., Jeon, B.H., 2018b. Environmental risks of sulfamethazine and sulfamethoxazole, and their preferential biodegradation from a mixture by a green microalga, Scenedesmus obliquus. In: Abstract of Papers of the American Chemical Society, vol. 256. American Chemical Society, St, NW, Washington DC 20036 USA, p. 1155.
- Zeraatkar, A.K., Ahmadzadeh, H., Talebi, A.F., Moheimani, N.R., McHenry, M.P., 2016. Potential use of algae for heavy metal bioremediation, a critical review. J. Environ. Manag. 181, 817–831.
- Zhang, S., Qiu, C.B., Zhou, Y., Jin, Z.P., Yang, H., 2011. Bioaccumulation and degradation of pesticide fluroxypyr are associated with toxic tolerance in green alga *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii*. Ecotoxicology 20 (2), 337–347.
- Zhang, S., Deng, R., Lin, D., Wu, F., 2017. Distinct toxic interactions of TiO₂ nanoparticles with four coexisting organochlorine contaminants on algae. Nanotoxicology 11 (9–10), 1115–1126.
- Zhang, D., Gersberg, R.M., Ng, W.J., Tan, S.K., 2014. Removal of pharmaceuticals and personal care products in aquatic plant-based systems: a review. Environ. Pollut. 184, 620–639.
- Zhou, G.J., Ying, G.G., Liu, S., Zhou, L.J., Chen, Z.F., Peng, F.Q., 2014. Simultaneous removal of inorganic and organic compounds in wastewater by freshwater green microalgae. Environ. Sci.: Processes Impacts 16 (8), 2018–2027.